VILLAGE OF COXSACKIE
PLANNING BOARD MINUTES
May 19, 2022


Chairman Robert Van Valkenburg, Jr. called the Planning Board Meeting to order at 6:00 p.m. Present were Planning Board Members: Jarrett Lane, Rodney Levine, Patricia Maxwell and Deidre Meier. 

A motion to approve the minutes from the April 21, 2022 Planning Board Meeting was made by Rodney Levine and seconded by Jarrett Lane. Jarrett Lane voted yes. Rodney Levine voted yes. Patricia Maxwell voted yes. Deidre Meier voted yes. The motion carried. 

Correspondence Received

An email was received from Demetri Chriss regarding Planning Board Meeting Minutes, Delaware Engineering Memorandum and Architectural Renderings for 60 S. River St. Development.

New Business

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that there has been a couple of changes to the agenda for tonight’s meeting. He said that both the Village of Coxsackie’s counsel and Engineer are unable to attend the meeting. Therefore, there will be no action taken on Aaron Flach’s South River Street project. The Planning Board has filed a petition to act as SEQRA Lead Agency on May 13, 2022 and there is a 30-day waiting period. No action can be taken on the SEQR until the June Meeting scheduled to be held on June 16, 2022. One thing that will be acted on tonight is a Site Plan review and Public Hearing for Ravish Liquors, Sarah Gray Miller’s property at 47 South River Street. It is a joint Public Hearing along with the Historic Preservation Committee. 

Sarah Gray Miller, of Ravish Liquors at 47 South River Street, submitted the Site Plan Application and proof of certified mailing of notices to surrounding residents to the Planning Board. The Site Plan application is in relation to a proposed Speakeasy in the old jail at the rear of the old D.M. Hamilton Firehouse at 47 South River Street. The Planning Board reviewed the application and associated documents. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. asked Sarah Gray Miller to please send a revised copy showing the plan dates of 5/19/22. He asked if there will be any dumpsters on site, or if there will be trash collection service. 

Sarah Gray Miller stated that there will be trash collection service. They also may put up fencing in the future to hide the garbage cans. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. asked if there are any fire hydrants on the property since he did not see any listed on the plans.
Sarah Gray Miller stated that there were no fire hydrants on the property. She also went on to talk about legal requirements for stations and ropes. She consulted with an attorney who advised that they may be required for outdoor areas. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. asked if there are shrubs along the walkway. 

Sarah Gray Miller stated that there is some existing shrubbery bordering Michael Rausch’s property. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that as part of a Site Plan Application it is a requirement of record to obtain copies of any permits or applications made to other entities. This would include obtaining a copy of their Liquor License Application to the NYS Liquor Authority. The Planning Board should also obtain any copies of Department of Health requirements. 

Rodney Levine asked how far the fencing would extend. 

Sarah Gray Miller stated that it would not extend past Michael Rausch’s property. 

Rodney Levine asked what type of barrier they would be using to separate the sidewalk traffic from the bistro tables.

Sarah Gray Miller stated that per their attorney, a barrier is not something that is required. 

Rodney Levine stated that he was under the impression that this is something they would be doing. 

Sarah Gray Miller stated that per their attorney, NYS law does not require this to be done. However, what is required is a certain number of footage to allow for handicap accessibility. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that the Site Plan Application seems to meet the requirements of the Planning Board based on what was submitted. He asked if there will be parking on site.

Sarah Gray Miller stated that there will not be as much available parking during the summer months when tables are placed outside. However, there is available parking on Reed Street and at the Riverside Park. 

Motions & Resolutions

A motion to accept the Site Plan Application for 47 South River Street was made by Deidre Meier and seconded by Rodney Levine. Jarrett Lane voted yes. Rodney Levine voted yes. Deidre Meier voted yes. Patricia Maxwell abstained. The motion carried. 

Public Hearing

Chairman Robert Van Valkenburg, Jr. called the Public Hearing for Ravish Liquors-47 South River Street to order at 6:15 p.m. Present were Planning Board Members: Jarrett Lane, Rodney Levine, Patricia Maxwell and Deidre Meier. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that this is a joint Public Hearing along with the Historic Preservation Committee. The Historic Preservation Committee is involved due to signage on the business that is located in the Historic District. 

Patricia Maxwell, Historic Preservation Committee Chairperson, stated that the business at 47 South River Street will have an antique sign that will only be lit during operating hours. 

Sarah Gray Miller, of Ravish Liquors at 47 South River Street, stated that that is correct. 

Gail (via Zoom), of Ely Street, stated that she has a question regarding the outdoor tables at Unquiet. She can hear every word that is spoken at those tables from her deck up on Ely Street. She asked if there is something that can help baffle the sound traveling up the hill. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. asked if the business has any plans to help mitigate sound and meet the noise ordinance requirements in the Village of Coxsackie.

Sarah Gray Miller stated that she will be sure to read the noise ordinance in the Village Code to make sure that they are adhering to them during their hours of operation. The latest that they plan to be open is 11:00 p.m. on Fridays and Saturdays. On Sundays they will be closing at 6:00 p.m. It is hard to imagine how to mitigate the sound of conversation, and they will not be having loud rock music playing. If they ever want to have a special event, she will reach out to surrounding neighbors first. She said that she does not have a website up yet for this new business. However, if anyone has any issues they can reach out to Unquiet Upstate on Instagram. She would be happy to address any complaints she receives. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that according to Chapter 89 of the Village Code pertaining to Noise the cut off is 10:00 p.m.

Sarah Gray Miller stated that she has no problem shutting down the outdoor area at 10:00 p.m. She doesn’t plan to have loud music or parties outdoors. If there is any music, it will likely be acoustic. She is looking to have a business where neighbors can get together. The last thing she is looking to do is annoy neighbors, and she really does check messages on social media in case anyone has any complaints. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. read aloud the answers of Part 1 of the Short Environmental Assessment Form received by Ravish Liquors of 47 South River Street. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that question number 13 on the Short EAF that states,
“Does any portion of the site of the proposed action, or lands adjoining the proposed action, contain wetlands or other waterbodies regulated by a federal, state or local agency?”, should be answered “yes”. The current form reflects the answer of “no”. He said that the Hudson River should be identified as the wetland or waterbody. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that question number 16 on the Short EAF that states, “Is the project site located in the 100-year flood plan?”, he believes should be answered “yes”. The current form reflects the answer of “no”. However, he instructed Sarah Gray Miller to research the answer utilizing the NYS DEC online mapper tool. 

Sarah Gray Miller stated that she had a hard time navigating New York State’s websites to find a definite answer, but that she will double check everything before re-submitting with the changed answer. 

No further public comments were offered.

A motion to adjourn the Public Hearing and return to the regular meeting was made by Deidre Meier and seconded by Rodney Levine. Jarrett Lane voted yes. Rodney Levine voted yes. Patricia Maxwell voted yes. Deidre Meier voted yes. The motion carried.

Public Comment Period

Sarah Gray Miller thanked Gail (via Zoom), of Ely Street, for her response. She said that she is looking to be a good neighbor. She said that if any residents experience issues to please reach out to her. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that he just wants to be sure that there won’t be crowding, and people will be seated at tables. 

Sarah Gray Miller stated that that is correct. People will be seated at bistro style tables. There is not a lot of standing room to allow for crowding. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that the Planning Board is requesting that Sarah Gray Miller make the necessary changes to the Site Plan and EAF and resubmit. 

Sarah Gray Miller stated that she will date the Site Plan and change questions 13 and 16 on the EAF per the earlier discussion. 
Rodney Levine said that in relation to question 16 regarding the flood plan, she can contact FEMA with any questions.

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. asked that when Sarah Gray Miller resubmits the Site Plan, that she includes 11” x 17” plans which would be preferable. 

Sarah Gray Miller asked if in addition to emailed copies, she should drop plans off to Village Hall. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that he would like 5 physically copies of the plans, but she only needs to provide 1 physical copy of the revised Site Plan and EAF. Once the Planning Board receives the revised paperwork, they can then move on to Part 2 of the SEQR. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that as far as tonight’s agenda, he earlier explained that because both counsel and the engineer could not be here, that the Planning Board is not moving forward with any actions in regard to the South River Street hotel project. Just to keep everyone up to date, the Notice of Intent to act as Lead Agency was filed on May 13, 2022. There is a 30-day waiting period, so no action can be taken on the SEQR until the June Meeting scheduled to be held on June 16, 2022. 

A motion to table taking any action on old business such as the review and discussion of municipal laws regulating the duties of landlords with regards to providing trash removal, review of fencing regulation, review of Town of Coxsackie solar regulations, and review of Chapter 155 of the Village Code, was made by Patricia Maxwell and seconded by Rodney Levine. Jarrett Lane voted yes. Rodney Levine voted yes. Patricia Maxwell voted yes. Deidre Meier voted yes. The motion carried. 

Ben Botelho stated that he is there on behalf of his client, Karen Gunderson of 38 South River Street, to discuss a property dispute issue she is having with the owner of Empire Riverfront Ventures LLC. He said that he knows that the hotel project is not being discussed tonight, but he just asks the Planning Board to recognize that there is an ongoing dispute. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that he knows that Delaware Engineering is aware of this situation and any correspondence received has been entered into public record. This will be addressed next month when the SEQR process begins. 

Demetri Chriss, of 24 Ely Street, stated that he was unaware of the changes to the agenda regarding not discussing Empire Riverfront Venture’s hotel project. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that this was a last-minute change upon finding out that counsel and the engineer could not make it. 

Demetri Chriss stated that he thought tonight’s meeting was the Public Forum. He asked if he is correct in understanding that that is next week.
Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that the Public Forum is scheduled for next Thursday, May 26, 2022 and will be hosted by the Village Board. 

Demetri Chriss stated that he will be unable to attend the Public Forum, but that he has a list of questions that he would like answered to be filed with the Planning Board and Village Board. He is hoping for some answers prior to the meeting on the 26th. He submitted his statement and questions to the Village Clerk who will log it as correspondence received. He said that he hopes the Public Forum yields valuable discussion. There are a lot of residents who have unanswered questions. 

Nancy Harm, of 87 South River Street, stated that she was unaware that there was a Public Forum next week. She asked if there was some sort of notification that went out to residents. 

Nikki Bereznak, Village Clerk, stated that the Public Forum is scheduled for May 26, 2022 at 6:00 p.m. at the Coxsackie-Athens High School Auditorium. Information about the meeting was posted in the Catskill Daily Mail, Village of Coxsackie website, and Village of Coxsackie Facebook page. 

Nancy Harm asked if there was a mailing done.

Clerk Nikki Bereznak stated that there was no mailing done. This meeting is not on behalf of Aaron Flach. It is on behalf of the Village Board and is for informational and public discussion purposes. 

Demetri Chriss asked if his correspondence can be read aloud during the Public Forum.

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that that decision would be up to the Village Board. Certainly, the Village Clerk can relay this request to the Village Board. 

Katlyn Irwin, Village Trustee, stated that she doesn’t know the proper procedure for this, and whether or not a member of the public needs to read it to the Village Board, but she can certainly advocate to the rest of the Board for this to be done. 

Nancy Harm asked if the correspondence will be added to the Google Drive.

Clerk Nikki Bereznak stated that the correspondence will be added to the Google Drive. 

Chairman Van Valkenburg, Jr. stated that anything that is submitted as public record is put on the Google Drive.  

A motion to adjourn the Board meeting was made by Deidre Meier and seconded by Rodney Levine. Jarrett Lane voted yes. Rodney Levine voted yes. Patricia Maxwell voted yes. Deidre Meier voted yes. The motion carried. 

The meeting was adjourned at 6:45 p.m.


Respectfully submitted,




Nikki Bereznak
Clerk


